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Abstract 

Modern technologies, such as autonomously flying vehicles respectively drones, have won attention and 
are on the edge to change incumbent industries. Whereas drones are currently used in a variety of 
industry landscapes, such as filmmaking and agriculture, we focus particularly on the shipping industry. 
In this paper, we take the customers’ perspective and evaluate why customers would engage in drone 
deliveries. We investigate the influence of trust, perceived risk, and motivational factors and propose a 
research model that seeks to explain the customers’ intention. This study uses survey data (n = 116) and 
structural equation modeling. Our results provide empirical evidence that trust and perceived risk, as well 
as specific motivational factors influence the customers’ intention to engage in drone deliveries. Further, 
our paper encourages researchers, designers, and developers to build the respective IS including the 
expectations of future drone users. Therefore, academic and practical implications are discussed. 
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Introduction 

Innovative unmanned aerial vehicles, commonly known as drones, are about to change incumbent 
industries (Manjoo 2016). Drones have been around for quite a while and are progressively used in 
industry landscapes, ranging from agriculture, military to filmmaking (Michał et al. 2016). Nowadays, 
firms realize a potential commercial use of the fully or intermittently autonomously flying vehicles. In 
other words, drones have won attention from investors and manufacturers alike, with the latter working 
on an array of commercial applications. Particularly the shipping industry assigns a huge potential and 
future competitive advantage to drone deliveries (Floreano and Wood 2015). Contemporary businesses 
incorporating drones as a tool for deliveries are expected to disintermediate the traditional standard 
delivery methods (Chalupníčková et al. 2014). A recent study by PwC estimated the potential market value 
of drone powered solutions at over $127bn (Michał et al. 2016). In this regard, various shipping firms, 
such as UPS or DHL, and e-commerce retailers, such as Amazon, are currently testing and fostering drone 
deliveries (Chalupníčková et al. 2014). The vision of their drone projects is not only to fly to remote 
locations to deliver emergency supplies, but to substitute the traditional standard delivery at some 
indefinite future date and therefore reshape the entire delivery industry. According to PwC, the 
transportation industry will turn to drones for their speed, convenience, accessibility, and low operating 
costs compared with other means of transportation that require human labor (Michał et al. 2016). 
Whereas these advantages seem perspicuous for the transportation industry, they also seem advantageous 
to the final customers, who might benefit from lower prices, faster deliveries, and even protect the 
environment when requesting ecologically compatible low-emission drone deliveries. In this regard, 
especially young individuals of the millennials generation seem to be the predominant user group 
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respectively earlier adopters of drone technology. In our study, we want to understand how the customers 
acknowledge the new technology respectively what would drive them to engage in future drone deliveries. 
Therefore, our research question is: RQ: What drives customers to engage in future drone deliveries? 

In our study, we propose a research model, which investigates the effect of trust, risk, convenience, time-
saving, environmental cautiousness, financial motives, and personal innovativeness on the customers’ 
intention to engage in drone deliveries. In this regard, existing literature, such as Koufaris and Hampton-
Sosa (2004) and McKnight et al. (1998, 2002), identified trust as a critical factor of the customers’ 
intention to engage in new technologies. Trust, as an influential factor of the intentions has long been 
empirically validated in online businesses, such as in the e-commerce industry. For example, Jarvenpaa et 
al. (1999) assessed that high levels of trust encourage online engagement intentions, whereas Hoffman et 
al. (1999) showed that the lack of trust is one of the main reasons why people do not engage in new 
technologies. Based on this logic, fellow researchers identified perceived risk as a discouraging factor of 
costumers’ intentions (Kim et al. 2008). Motivational factors, on the other hand, are in addition identified 
as potential drivers of user behavior. In this regard, various research streams theorize economic, 
environmental, and social motives as influential factors on user behavior (Lewis and Weigert 1985;  
Zaleskiewicz 2001) 

Hence, in our study we contribute to literature and point out practical implications. First and foremost, 
we contribute to the field of IS by complementing the theory of trust and risk-based decision-making 
regarding modern technologies that foster a technological shift (Gefen 2000; Kim et al. 2008). In other 
words, by incorporating trust and perceived risk in our study, we shed light on distinct antecedents of user 
intentions regarding the engagement of drone deliveries. Second, we add to the understanding of the 
transportation service industry by evaluating the costumers’ perspective on drone deliveries 
(Chalupníčková et al. 2014; Floreano and Wood 2015). Finally, by incorporating personal attributes, such 
as perceived convenience, time-saving, environmental cautiousness, financial motives, and personal 
innovativeness, we also contribute to adoption theory by reevaluating the given antecedents in a real-
world context (Straub 2009).  

The remainder of this study is organized as follows: In Section 2, we present the related work on 
motivational factors, including trust and perceived risk, and state our research hypotheses. In Section 3, 
we outline our research design and propose our research model. In Section 4, we present our research 
methodology. In Section 5, we assess the measurement model, perform structural equation modeling, and 
present our study results. Section 6, determines our study by discussing possible implications of our 
findings. 

Literature Review and Hypotheses Development 

Drone Deliveries 

A large variety of different flying machines exist, such as airplanes, helicopters, and lately – drones. Firms 
like Amazon, UPS, or DHL see huge benefits in using unmanned flying drones to deliver goods to their 
customers. In 2016, the first package was delivered to a customer via Amazon drone delivery 
(Chalupníčková et al. 2014; Manjoo 2016). While the technology is still at an early stage, researchers and 
analysts believe that it is only a matter of time until drones will frequently deliver packages to customers 
in an environmental friendly, quick, and riskless manner (Cohan 2016; Manjoo 2016). 

Trust and Perceived Risk 

Research in the information systems (IS) field has identified trust as a primary predictor of technology 
usage and a fundamental concept for understanding user perceptions of modern technology (Li et al. 
2008). Overall, trust is one of the most contradictory, complex, and confusing concepts (McKnight and 
Chervany 2001; Shapiro 1987) that has been studied incessantly from different perspectives in numerous 
disciplinary fields, such as psychology (Geyskens et al. 1996), sociology (Luhmann 1979; Rousseau et al. 
1998), philosophy (Hosmer 1995; Porter 1996), and economics (Fehr 2009). Irrespective of the field, 
researchers state that trust is multi-faceted, context-dependent, and has several connotations (Gefen and 
Straub 2004; McKnight et al. 1998). However, there is no consensus definition of trust in the context of 
new technologies. Nowadays, in IS research, scholars are rethinking how the rapid progress of technology 



 Why Would Customers Engage in Drone Deliveries? 
 

  

 Twenty-third Americas Conference on Information Systems, Boston, 2017 3 

has affected concepts such as trust. In consensus, researchers find that the need for trust increases with 
the rising dependency on other entities, such as new technologies, due to higher transaction complexity 
and uncertainties. In this regard, users must overcome perceptions of risk and uncertainty before using a 
novel technology. For the purpose of this paper, we follow the definition of McKnight et al. (1998, 2002) 
regarding initial trust as trust in an unfamiliar entity. In other words, we understand trust as the 
willingness to be vulnerable to the actions and respective consequences of new technology. In this regard, 
we hypothesize: 

H1: Increased degrees of trust in drone deliveries will increase the customers’ intention to engage in 
drone deliveries.  

H2: Increased degrees of trust in drone deliveries will decrease the customers’ perceived risk of drone 
deliveries. 

Nicolaou and McKnight (2006) define perceived risk as the extent to which one believes uncertainty exists 
about whether desirable outcomes will occur. We adopt this definition and understand perceived risk as 
users’ belief about potential negative outcomes from using modern technology. Consequently, this 
definition includes a part of Sitkin and Pablo's (1992) broader perceived risk concept, which is formed by 
outcome expectations, outcome uncertainty, and outcome potential. Negative outcomes that might occur 
by using drones as a delivery method could be delivery failures due technology malfunctioning, hacking, 
or theft, as well as delays due to bad weather conditions or airspace restrictions. In general, perceived risk 
is an important barrier for unfamiliar customers who are considering the usage of new technology 
(Jarvenpaa et al. 1999; Pavlou 2001). Prior research and the peculiarities of modern shipping methods 
encouraged us to investigate the implications of trust and perceived risk on the customers’ intention to 
engage in drone deliveries. In this regard, we hypothesize: 

H3: Increased degrees of perceived risk of drone deliveries will decrease the customers’ intention to 
engage in drone deliveries. 

Financial Motivation 

One can argue that cost savings account for an individual’s self-benefit and might therefore be an 
important determinant of new technologies (Möhlmann 2015). In fact, many research contributions have 
been addressing the adoption of new technology predominantly due to economic reasons respectively to 
save money compared to using outdated technologies (Palmer et al. 1995; Reinganum 1981). In other 
words, people would opt for automated drone deliveries in order to save money compared to traditional 
delivery methods that still require human capital to be executed (Cohan 2016). In this regard, analysts 
argue that delivery automation, using drones and robots, presents the “biggest cost reduction" 
opportunity for popular retailers, such as Amazon (Cohan 2016), with an estimated 80% cost savings 
coming to last-mile shipping, or the shipment between the final storage hub and the customers’ homes – 
shipping costs might decrease accordingly (Manjoo 2016). In this regard, we hypothesize: 

H4: Increased degrees of financial motivation will increase the customers’ intention to engage in drone 
deliveries. 

Environmental and Convenience Motivation 

Environmental motivation is likely to be a potential driver of user behavior concerning new technologies 
(Hungerford and Volk 1990; Michał et al. 2016). In this regard, fostering environmental motivation to 
perform pro-environmental behaviors is an implicit goal of many environmental programs and new 
technologies that have been studied for many years by fellow researches, such as Hungerford and Volk 
(1990), Shrivastava (1995). Especially in times of growing pollution and disputable sustainable 
technologies, alternative forms of green, economical or sustainable technologies become increasingly 
important (Lin and Ho 2017). Indeed, electrically powered drone solutions are argued to have a positive 
environmental impact compared to traditional shipping methods that still heavily rely on delivery trucks 
for the last mile (Craig et al. 2007). Drone delivery, however, could replace daily shopping of groceries 
and therefore save the customers’ time. In addition, besides reducing the customers’ need to continuously 
drive to the grocery store, drone deliveries are reducing carbon emission, as battery-powered drones do 
not emit diesel pollution. Another convenience respectively environmental advantage is relief of 
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congestion on already crowded roads by substituting delivery trucks with drones. Lastly, the sheer 
convenience of drone-enabled online shipping without any additional effort might encourage customers 
to buy more and therefore boost the economy. As a result, many customers are in favor of sustainable 
technologies that can simplify their lives and in addition are good for the environment. In this regard, we 
hypothesize: 

H5: Increased degrees of environmental motivation will increase the customers’ intention to engage in 
drone deliveries. 

H7: Increased degrees of convenience motivation will increase the customers’ intention to engage in 
drone deliveries. 

Time-saving Motivation 

Literature has identified potential time-savings as a factor that influences customers’ online shopping 
behavior (Jarvenpaa and Todd 1997). Overby and Lee (2006) stated in their study about online shopping 
behavior that time-saving as a utilitarian value is a factor that influences the preference and intention to 
use a new technology. Their findings can be adapted to our research setting that investigates the future 
use of a new technology. Featherman and Pavlou (2003) focused on the perceived time risk of e-services 
and defined it as the potential time loss if customers make bad purchasing decisions. Contrary, drone 
deliveries will save time by reducing the delivery time between the actual order and final delivery of the 
product (Michał et al. 2016). Therefore, we hypothesize: 

H6: Increased degrees of time-saving motivation will increase the customers’ intention to engage in 
drone deliveries. 

Personal Innovativeness in IT 

Personal innovativeness stems from the diffusion of innovations research and describes individuals which 
are early to adopt an innovation (Rogers 1995). Agarwal and Prasad (1998) applied and specified this 
personality trait to the domain of IT and conceptualized it as the willingness to try out and experiment 
with any new technology (Agarwal and Prasad 1998). As delivery with drones is not yet commonly 
established and considering the aforementioned definition of innovativeness, we argue that individuals 
who have the innate propensity to be innovative (Agarwal and Karahanna 2000) are more likely to engage 
in drone deliveries. In this regard, we hypothesize: 

H8: Increased degrees of personal innovativeness in IT will increase the customers’ intention to engage in 
drone deliveries. 

H5 (+)

Financial motives

Intention to engage in 

drone deliveries

Environmental motives

Time-saving motives

Personal innovativeness

Convenience motives

H4 (+)

H6 (+)

H7 (+)

H8 (+)

Perceived risk

Trust H1 (+)

H2  (-)

H3  (-)

 

Figure 1. Proposed Research Model 

Finally, after we developed our hypotheses based on our literature review, we propose our research model. 
Figure 1 gives an overview of all constructs, hypotheses, and relationships used in our study. 



 Why Would Customers Engage in Drone Deliveries? 
 

  

 Twenty-third Americas Conference on Information Systems, Boston, 2017 5 

Methodology 

Measurement Development and Data Collection 

We designed an online survey to assess the drivers of the customers’ intention to engage in drone 
deliveries. In order to gather appropriate data, we decided to use the survey method as it is an established 
tool to adequately assess personal attitudes and beliefs. Moreover, the applied survey method builds a 
great foundation for an extended research on the topic, for example, controlled laboratory and contextual 
field studies with behavioural measures (Fang et al. 2014). Our online survey contained 51 questions, 
covering eight constructs, controls, and demographic data. Previous research recommends including 
control variables regarding financial attributes (e.g., income, profession), social attributes (e.g., marital 
status), experience-based attributes (e.g., age), the intention to engage in new technologies (Fang et al. 
2014), and personality-orientated attributes (e.g., education, gender), which could theoretically bias the 
users’ intention regarding the engagement of new technologies (Kim et al. 2008). 

 Count %  Count % 

Age   Marital status   

16 to 20 years 16 13.79 Single 101 87.07 

21 to 25 years 64 55.17 Married 11 9.48 

26 to 30 years 17 14.66 Separated 2 1.72 

31 to 35 years 19 16.38 Divorced 2 1.72 

Income   Profession   

less than US$20,000 67 57.76 Student 70 60.34 

between US$20,000 and US$29,999 13 11.21 Employed for wages 24 20.69 

between US$30,000 and US$39,999 11 9.48 Self-employed 12 10.34 

between US$40,000 and US$49,999 3 2.59 Out of work 10 8.62 

between US$50,000 and US$59,999 7 6.03 Retired   

between US$60,000 and US$69,999 3 2.59 Education   

between US$70,000 and US$79,999 1 0.86 Less than high school 2 1.72 

between US$80,000 and US$89,999 6 5.17 High school graduate 63 54.31 

between US$90,000 and US$99,999 1 0.86 Associate degree 18 15.52 

above US$100,000 4 3.45 Bachelor’s degree 30 25.86 

Gender   Master’s degree 2 1.72 

Male 60 51.72 Doctorate degree 1 0.86 

Female 56 48.28    

Table 1. Participants Characteristics (N = 116) 

The survey used a standardized response format – 7-point Likert scale ranging from strongly disagree (1) 
to strongly agree (7). Table A1 in the Appendix displays the full item catalogue, including the constructs, 
the loadings, the corresponding item codes, as well as the respective references. The study was conducted 
in early 2017, utilizing the knowledge of the crowd while targeting millennials on Clickworker 
(Buhrmester et al. 2011). By the due date, 116 participants completed the survey – see Table 1. 

Measurement Model  

To evaluate the reliability of our measurement model, we analyzed the factor structure of our dataset 
(N = 116). We evaluated the validity and reliability of our eight constructs by following the 
recommendations from  Hair et al. (2014) to determine internal consistency. 

 CoMo EnMo FiMo Int PIIT PR TiMo Tr 

Cronbach's Alpha 0.786 0.873 0.937 0.950 0.868 0.874 0.917 0.920 

rho_A 0.838 1.071 1.023 0.954 0.883 0.889 0.926 0.928 

Composite Reliability 0.871 0.914 0.958 0.968 0.919 0.908 0.947 0.941 

Note: Tr = Trust in drone deliveries, PR = Perceived risk of drone delivery, FiMo = Financial motives, CoMo = Convenience motives, PIIT = Personal 
innovativeness, Int = Intention to engage in drone deliveries, EnMo = Environmental motives. 

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics and Reliability Index  

In this regard, we found sufficient reliability for all our constructs, as the calculated Cronbach’s  Alpha, 
rho_A, and Composite Reliability scores are all above the threshold of 0.70 (Fornell and Larcker 1982). 
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In addition, we assessed construct validity by calculating convergent validity and discriminant validity 
(O’Leary-Kelly and J. Vokurka 1998). Discriminant validity is defined as the degree to which measures of 
different latent variables are unique (O’Leary-Kelly and J. Vokurka 1998). In this regard, discriminant 
validity is considered acceptable when the square roots of the AVE are greater than the correlations 
among the research constructs (Fornell and Larcker 1982). Furthermore, the variance explained by each 
construct is greater than the measurement error variance. 

 AVE CoMo EnMo FiMo Int PIIT PR TiMo Tr 

CoMo 0.694 0.833        

EnMo 0.780 0.278 0.883       

FiMo 0.885 0.214 0.481 0.941      

Int 0.909 0.646 0.322 0.214 0.954     

PIIT 0.792 0.365 0.170 0.117 0.537 0.890    

PR 0.665 -0.392 -0.098 -0.047 -0.574 -0.390 0.816   

TiMo 0.857 0.437 0.318 0.140 0.445 0.254 -0.265 0.926  

Tr 0.761 0.649 0.268 0.234 0.718 0.454 -0.581 0.395 0.872 

Note: AVE = Average Variance Extracted. Diagonal elements of the last eight columns represent the square root of the AVE. Off diagonal elements are 
the correlations among latent constructs. 

Table 3. Convergent and Discriminant Validity Coefficients 

Convergent validity, on the other hand, is the extent to which the measures for an item act as if they are 
measuring the underlying theoretical construct because they share variance (McKnight et al. 2002). 
Accordingly, convergent validity is considered acceptable when the Average Variance Extracted (AVE) is 
greater than 0.50 for all constructs (Fornell and Larcker 1982). The results of our study indicate that there 
is strong evidence of construct validity in our dataset. Table 3 demonstrates that there are no discriminant 
validity concerns in our data. Finally, we checked for common method bias (CMB) using SPSS. We used 
the Harman's single factor test to confirm that no single component explains more than 50% of the total 
variance (Harman's single factor test of our dataset: 34.28%). Based on the SPSS analysis, we find that 
CMB is unlikely a potential concern in our data. 

Structural Model Assessment 

The major goal of this study was to identify the drivers of the customers’ intention to engage in drone 
deliveries. Therefore, after we confirmed the factor structure of our dataset, we conducted PLS-SEM to 
analyze both measurement and structural relationships in our research model (Gefen et al. 2011). Our 
analysis confirms that the collected data adequately fits our research model. The given items share only 
little residual variance and indicate unidimensionality of the SEM approach. The results of the SEM are 
presented in Table 4 and visually summarized in Figure 2. The explanatory power of our research model 
was assessed by examining the significance levels of the corresponding path coefficients. The results show 
support for five hypotheses. 

Hypothesis Path Path coefficient Sample Mean T Statistics p-value 

H1 0.312 0.308 0.095 3.275 *** 

H2 -0.581 -0.586 0.061 9.471 *** 

H3 -0.157 -0.159 0.073 2.159 * 

H4 0.020 0.020 0.072 0.282 0.778 

H5 0.100 0.103 0.075 1.322 0.186 

H6 0.067 0.063 0.060 1.123 0.261 

H7 0.232 0.233 0.085 2.742 ** 

H8 0.187 0.188 0.068 2.733 ** 

Note: * significant at a .05 level, ** significant at a .01 level, *** significant at a .001 level 

Table 4. Results of Path Coefficients 
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H5: .10

Perceived risk
(R2 = .34)

Financial motives

Trust H1: .31 ***

Intention to engage in 

drone deliveries
(R2 = .68)

H2: -.58 ***

Environmental motives

Time-saving motives

Personal innovativeness

Convenience motives

H3: -.16 *

H4: .02

H6: .07

H7: .23 **

H8: 19 **

 

Figure 2. PLS Analysis with Standardized Path Coefficients 

The construct of trust has the highest positive effect on the intention to engage in drone deliveries (H1). 
Further, trust has a direct negative effect on perceived risk (H2) and a significant indirect effect on the 
customers’ intention (p = 0.041*). Perceived risk has a negative effect on the intention (H3), while 
financial (H4), environmental (H5), and time-savings motives (H6) do not have a significant effect. 
However, the constructs of convenience (H7) and personal innovativeness (H8), as hypothesized do have 
a direct positive effect on the intention. For an overview of our research model with all path coefficients 
refer to Figure 2. Finally, our model explains 68.2% of the customers’ intention to engage in drone 
deliveries. 

Discussion, Conclusion, and Implications 

The goal of this study was to investigate what motives customers to engage in drone deliveries. To our 
knowledge, this study is the first that examines the customers’ intention to use drones in addition to 
standard delivery methods. We established and validated a research model based on existing literature 
and conducted a survey with 116 participants. The CFA validated our measurement models and showed an 
overall acceptable model. The PLS-SEM analysis outlined that five out of our eight hypotheses were 
supported.  

Trust in drone deliveries has a significant effect on the intention to engage in drone deliveries. This is no 
surprise, as trust is a primary predictor for technology use. If customers do not trust the technology 
behind drone deliveries, they are less likely to use it and stick with the traditional standard delivery 
method. Therefore, high trust is essential for the engagement in drone deliveries. Further, the negative 
effects of risk partially mediates trust on the intention. Customers that see a risk of a potential loss or 
damage of their goods through the use of the technology, will refrain from using it. Interestingly, financial 
and time-saving motives do not have a significant effect on the decision to engage in drone deliveries. 
While one of the advertised advantages of drone deliveries is the short time interval between the actual 
order and delivery, our analysis showed no significant relationship between the constructs (Michał et al. 
2016). Convenience motives have a positive effect on the intention. When customers believe that the new 
technology is convenient and reduces effort they are more likely to engage with it. As expected, personal 
innovativeness has a positive effect on the intention to engage in drone deliveries. This finding is in line 
with innovation and adoption literature (Agarwal and Karahanna 2000; Yi et al. 2006). 

We provide both theoretical and practical contributions. First, we contribute to the theoretical topic of 
trust and risk in IS by establishing a research model that can be used to understand the customers’ 
motivation behind drone deliveries. Second, firms that are already using or actively developing drone 
deliveries can use our findings to enrich their understanding in what customers perceive as critical 
factors. Advertisement campaigns, for example, should focus on increasing customers’ trust in drone 
deliveries. If customers are afraid that drone deliveries pose a risk that their packages could be damaged 
or lost, they might not engage with this new technology. Even though our results showed no significant 
effect of environmental motives on the intention to use drone deliveries, customers just might not yet 
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realize those benefits. It might be a good strategy to outline the environmental benefits of drone deliveries 
in order to shape the perception of the firm towards being more environmental friendly. 

This study contributes to the existing body of knowledge, but has also several limitations concerning 
generalizability. First, the majority of our sample were mostly young and highly educated people whose 
behavior could differ from the average population. Young people tend to be more innovative and are 
quicker in accepting and using new technologies such as drone deliveries. Second, all of our participants 
came from western countries, therefore, future research could focus on cultural differences and test 
different age groups. Lastly, drone deliveries are a phenomenon that is only available for customers in 
specific areas. None of the participants has yet engaged in an actual drone delivery. Therefore, we 
recommend to validate our findings in a field experiment with actual users of the technology. 
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Appendix 

Construct Code Item Loading Reference 

Trust in drones 
delivery 
(reflective) 

Tr1 I believe that drone deliveries are trustworthy. 0.914 

Items adapted and 
modified from: 
Gefen (2000), 
McKnight et al. 
(1998) 
 

Tr2 I trust drone deliveries. 0.915 

Tr3 I feel that drone deliveries are reliable. 0.920 

Tr4 
Even if not monitored, I would trust drones to carry out an 
unobstructed delivery. 

0.811 

Tr5 I believe that drone deliveries are functioning. 0.791 

Perceived risk 
of drones 
delivery 
(reflective) 

PR1 
There is a considerable risk involved in requesting a drone 
delivery. 

0.791 

Items adapted and 
modified from: 
Pavlou and Gefen 
(2004), 
Zaleskiewicz 
(2001) 

PR2 
There is a high potential for loss involved in using drone 
deliveries. 

0.754 

PR3 
A decision to request drone delivery as a shipping option is 
risky. 

0.895 

PR4 
It is likely that drone deliveries, as a shipping method, will fail 
to meet my expectations. 

0.795 

PR5 Requesting drone deliveries is unsafe.  0.836 

Personal 
innovativeness 
(reflective) 

PI1 
If I heard about a new information technology, I would look for 
ways to experiment with it. 

0.915 

Items from: 
Agarwal and 
Prasad (1998) 

PI2 
Among my peers, I am usually the first to try out new 
information technologies. 

0.924 

PI3 I like to experiment with new information technologies. 0.828 

Financial 
motives 
(reflective) 

FiMo1 I believe drone deliveries are cheap. 0.934 Items adapted and 
modified from: 
Bucher et al. 
(2016), Möhlmann 
(2015) 

FiMo2 I feel that choosing drone deliveries will save me money. 0.960 

FiMo3 I believe drone deliveries have low shipping costs. 0.928 

Time-saving 
motives 
(reflective) 

TiMo1 I believe drone deliveries are fast. 0.914 

Self-developed TiMo2 I feel that using drone deliveries will save me time. 0.936 

TiMo3 I believe drone deliveries fasten the shipping process. 0.927 

Convenience 
motives 
(reflective) 

CoMo1 I believe drone deliveries are convenient and suitable to use. 0.893 

Self-developed CoMo2 I feel that using drone deliveries reduces effort. 0.735 

CoMo3 I believe drone deliveries are comfortable. 0.863 

Environmental 
motives 
(reflective) 

EnMo1 I believe that drone delivery is better for my environment. 0.869 

Items adapted and 
modified from: 
Möhlmann (2015)  

EnMo2 
Drone delivery helps me to lower the ecological transportation 
costs. 

0.858 

EnMo3 I actively support the environment through drone deliveries. 0.922 

Intention to 
engage in drone 
deliveries 
(reflective) 

Int1 I would not hesitate to use drones as a shipping option. 0.931 Items adapted and 
modified from: 
Davis et al. (1989), 
Gefen et al. 
(2003), Pavlou 
(2001) 

Int2 Given the chance, I would request drone delivery for my orders. 0.968 

Int3 
Given the opportunity, I intend to use drones as a delivery 
option. 

0.962 

Table A1. Overview of Items after the Content Validity Assessment 

 


